
JUNE 2: OUR ANNUAL MEETING  
 

As in the past two years, we will hold the Annual Meeting of the LWVSSMC at the 
Old Spaghetti Factory restaurant in Redwood City, downtown on Jefferson at Broadway. 

 

This year our speaker will be Don Horsley, Supervisor, District 3,  
County of San Mateo. We will be electing officers and voting on our budget for 2015 -16. 

The kit for the meeting, showing the nominations for officers and the  
budget being proposed by the Board, was mailed to members on April 24th.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
For more information or for transportation needs, contact 

Ellen Hope, (650) 839-8647 or ellenjhope@aol.com. 

      THE VOTER  
LEAGUE OF WOMEN VOTERS OF SOUTH SAN MATEO COUNTY  

Celebrating over 50 years of service to our communities 
Website: www.LWVSSMC.org       Phone: (650) 325-5780       E-mail: info@LWVSSMC.org     

 JUNE 2015                Editor:  Evan Hughes, evanhughesphd@aol.com, (650) 329-8698  

                    LWVSSMC Annual Meeting  
 

                        Tuesday, June 2, 2015  

                           6:00 pm - 9:00 pm   

                              at 

                         Old Spaghetti Factory in downtown Redwood City  

                        2107 Broadway (on the corner at Jefferson)  
 

 

Speaker: Don Horsley, County Supervisor 
 

First elected the Third District Supervisor on the San Mateo County Board of Supervisors 
in November 2011, Horsley was overwhelmingly re-elected for a second term in June 
2014. The Third District stretches along the coast from Pacifica to the Santa Cruz and 
Santa Clara borders. A former police officer who went on to become the elected San 
Mateo County Sheriff, Don is a native of San Francisco, although he grew up in Daly City. 
He attended Westmoor High School and earned his undergraduate degree, with honors, 
from San Francisco State University. Don initially wanted to be a teacher, and worked as 
a juvenile counselor with the San Mateo County Probation Department and then as a 
classroom teacher for middle school students, before embarking on a 37-year career in 
law enforcement. Don and his wife Elaine reside in Emerald Hills, in the hills above Red-
wood City. 
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FROM THE BOARD* 
League of Women Voters of California ς Convention 2015 

Shirley Des Marais, Lisa Conrad, Linda Craig and I [picture next page] attended the LWVC 2015 Convention in San 
Diego May 15 ς 17.  The highlights of the convention were as follows ς  

Bylaws changes:   The convention voted to change to a two year budget cycle.  State budgets will be adopted at 
Convention in odd numbered years only from now on, rather than annually.  Correspondingly, state councils 
(smaller state wide meetings which have been held in even numbered years) were made optional rather than re-
quired, since a council will no longer be needed to pass a budget.  Regional and/or virtual meetings and other al-
ternatives are being considered for even numbered years.   

Other bylaws changes included clarifications of quorums, and the allowing of co-presidents. 

Financial changes:  The convention voted to increase the Per Member Payment (PMP) from local leagues to the 
state by $2.50 for the upcoming fiscal year and an additional $2.50 for the following year.  (Note: this will not af-
fect our dues for the upcoming year, as the increase is already allowed for in our budget.  It does mean that we 
will need to come up with an additional approximately $250.00, in either donations or expense reductions, next 
year.)  This is the first state PMP increase since FY 2010-2011. 

Highlights of LWVC/LWVCEF in 2014 -2015:  Over the past year League efforts have: 

¶ IŜƭǇŜŘ ǘƻ Ǉŀǎǎ {. нт όŎƭƻǎƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ άŘŀǊƪ ƳƻƴŜȅέ ƭƻƻǇƘƻƭŜύ ŀƴŘ {. мнро όŀ ŎƭŜŀǊŜǊ ŀƴŘ ǎƛƳǇƭŜǊ ƛƴƛǘƛŀǘƛǾŜ 
process). 

¶ Pushed Covered California and the DMV to offer voter registration in compliance with the National 
Voter Registration Act. 

¶ tǊƻǾƛŘŜŘ ƳƻǊŜ ŀƴŘ ōŜǘǘŜǊ ǾƻǘƛƴƎ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ƴŜǿ ±ƻǘŜǊΩǎ 9ŘƎŜ ǇŀǊǘƴŜǊǎƘƛǇ ōŜǘǿŜŜƴ {ƳŀǊǘ 
Voter and Maplight. 

¶ Reached more than a quarter million voters in five languages with the Easy Voter Guide project. 

¶ Hosted statewide candidate forums for Secretary of State and Superintendent of Public Instruction. 

¶ Produced statewide candidate interviews in partnership with The California Channel. 

Programs and Positions:  The convention voted to retain all existing California positions.  On programs, it adopted 
as Issues for Education and Advocacy: 

¶ Money in Politics 

¶ Climate, Sustainable Water, and Protecting the Environment 

¶ Election Reform and Voting Rights 

¶ Minimum/Living Wage 

The convention adopted by concurrence a change to the state agriculture position as recommended by the state 
²ŀǘŜǊ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜΥ  ǘƘŜ ŎƘŀƴƎŜ ŦǊƻƳ άŀǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜέ ǘƻ άǎǳǎǘŀƛƴŀōƭŜέ ǿŀǘŜǊ ǎǳǇǇƭȅ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƛŘŜƴǘƛŦƛŎŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ŀǇǇǊƻǇǊƛŀǘŜ 
agricultural land. 

Studies:  No new studies were approved.  Two were brought up from the floor: Death with Dignity (assisted dy-
ing), and an update study of the top two primary system.  However, neither of these two won convention ap-
proval. 

Other highlights: 

¶ We were delighted to hear a number of outstanding speakers, including California Secretary of State 
Alex Padilla and LWVUS President Elizabeth MacNamara. 

¶ We also, in conjunction with LWV Palo Alto, won a Yellow Rose award for New Voices for Youth (of 
which more elsewhere in this issue of the Voter). 

In all, an informative and productive Convention, even though it rained buckets in sunny San Diego for the first 
day and a half! 

If you have questions, please email me (ellenjhope@aol.com) or check the lvwc.org web site.  Information on the 
convention is up, or should be shortly. 

L ƘƻǇŜ ǘƻ ǎŜŜ ȅƻǳ ŀƭƭ WǳƴŜ н ŀǘ ƻǳǊ !ƴƴǳŀƭ aŜŜǘƛƴƎΦ  ό!ƴŘΣ ǇƭŜŀǎŜ ǊŜƳŜƳōŜǊ ǘƻ w{±t ƛŦ ȅƻǳ ƘŀǾŜƴΩǘ ŀƭǊŜŀŘȅΦύ 

Ellen 

Ellen Hope, President, LWVSSMC (ellenjhope@aol.com) 
*FROM THE BOARD is written by a different member of the LWVSSMC Board each month. 
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At the LWVC Convention, left to right, delegates, Ellen Hope, Lisa Conrad, Linda Craig and Shirley Des Marais 
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At the LWV California convention we were asked to give a 30-second presentation of our home League.  This is 
what we thought were the top items to mention in those 30 seconds: 

¶ ²ŜΩǊŜ ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ ƻƴ ƻǳǘǊŜŀŎƘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ŜǘƘƴƛŎŀƭƭȅ ŘƛǾŜǊǎŜ ŀǊŜŀ ƻŦ ƻǳǊ Ŏƻǳƴǘȅ ǘƘŀǘ ƛǎ ƴƻǘ ǿŜƭƭ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŜŘ 
in our League. 

¶ In conjunction with the Palo Alto LWV we support a digital filmmaking and editing program, New 
Voices For Youth, for young people from underserved communities. 

¶ ²ŜΩǊŜ ǇǊƻǾƛŘƛƴƎ ŀ ǎŜǊƛŜǎ ƻŦ ŀƴƴǳŀƭ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎǎ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘŜŘ ǊƛǎŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ {ŀƴ CǊŀƴŎƛǎŎƻ 
Bay and measures being taken to deal with it. 

¶ !ƴŘ ǿŜΩǊŜ ŜȄǇƭƻǊƛƴƎ ŀ ŎƻƭƭŀōƻǊŀǘƛǾŜ ŜŦŦƻǊǘ ǘƻ Ǉŀǎǎ ŀ ƳǳƴƛŎƛǇŀƭ ǾŜǊǎƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ !ƳŜǊƛŎŀƴ !ƴǘƛ-
Corruption Act. 

Lisa Conrad, Director, Membership, LWVSSMC 

 

BOOK GROUP 
Our next LWV Book Group meeting will be at noon on Thursday, May 28th at Lucile 
{ǇǳǊƭƻŎƪΩǎΣ урс /ǊŜŜƪ 5ǊƛǾŜΣ aŜƴƭƻ tŀǊƪΦ ²Ŝ ǿƛƭƭ ŘƛǎŎǳǎǎ Rust: The Longest War by Jona-
than Waldman. Guests are welcome. Please bring your own lunch.  (No meetings are 
planned for the summer, but we will resume in September.) 

Judy (jorttung@comcast.com) 

ACTIVITIES HERE IN OUR LOCAL LEAGUE  
SMALL GROUPS: Do you want to be part of a small groupτŜΦƎΦΣ .ƻƻƪ DǊƻǳǇ ƻǊ ά/ƭƛƳŀǘŜ /ƘŀƴƎŜ ŀƴŘ 
[ƻŎŀƭ LǎǎǳŜǎέ όǎŜŀ ƭŜǾŜƭ ǊƛǎŜΣ ǘǊŀƴǎƛǘ-oriented housing/development, or land use, etc.)?  Or, do 

you want to participate in a League study, such as the California study on public higher education 
[per Page 8 in the April 2015 VOTER], or study ways the League should change?  Do you want the 
League to consider a position or to take an action (for example, on minimum wage or right to die 
[per ñStudiesò on Page 2, & in the Feb. 2015 VOTER]?  Are you interested in taking a closer look at 

responsible lending, as part of a joint task force together with LWV North/Central San Mateo County? 
For any, and all, of these matters, or others of interest to you, contact: 

Ellen Hope, President, or any of the officers and leaders listed on Page 10. 
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WORLD AFFAIRS COUNCIL PENINSULA CHAPTER 
 

Wednesday, June 3, 2015: Refreshments: 7:00 PM, and Program: 7:30-9:00 PM, at the Los Altos Library 
Program Room, 13 South San Antonio Road in Los Altos, 94022. 
 

άMorocco and Nicaragua: Global Connections Through Global Literacy and Friendshipέ  
 

Barb Mackraz: Product Designer, and US Tech Women Mentor 
Kristina Mundera: Director of IC Community School, Oakland 
 

.ŀǊō aŀŎƪǊŀȊ ǊŜŎŜƴǘƭȅ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇŜŘ ǘƘŜ ŦƛǊǎǘ 9ƴƎƭƛǎƘ ƭƛōǊŀǊȅ ƛƴ ŜŀǎǘŜǊƴ aƻǊƻŎŎƻ ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊΩǎ ŀǎǎƻπ
ciation to help spread this resource to other parts of the country. Kristina Mundera built a library and educa-
tion center in Pueblo Nuevo, Nicaragua where she had been a Peace Corps Volunteer. These two libraries 
offer the empowerment of access to wonders of the world and opportunities in life that would not be avail-
able otherwise in these under-resourced parts of the world. The speakers will share their experiences and 
insights to these regions and countries. 
 

Ralph Kuiper, Chair, Peninsula Chapter, World Affairs Council of Northern California  
 
 
 
 

JULY 19  -  .99w th¦wLbD !¢ /hbbhL{{9¦w{Ω a!wY9¢ 
In a message dated 4/14/2015 9:53:08 A.M. Pacific Daylight Time, caspurlock@aol.com writes: 
 

I just learned that the street fair this year is July 19. They will contact me as soon as they are taking 
reservations τ ŀƴŘ ǿŜ ǿƛƭƭ ǎǘŀŦŦ ƻǳǊ ǳǎǳŀƭ ōŜŜǊ ōƻƻǘƘ ƻƴ {ǳƴŘŀȅ ŦǊƻƳ мн ǘƻ оΦ LǘΩǎ ŀ ƎǊŜŀǘ ǿŀȅ ǘƻ 
make the League known to the assembled multitude. All that, and free beer! 
 

²ŜΩƭƭ Řƻ ǘǿƻ ǎƘƛŦǘǎ τ мн ǘƻ мΥол ŀƴŘ мΥол ǘƻ оΦ LΩƭƭ ƘŀǾŜ ƻǳǊ ǊŜŘ ǎƘƛǊǘǎ ŦƻǊ ƻƴŜ ŀƴŘ ŀƭƭΦ 
 

Reserve the day! 
 

Lucile= 
 

BOARD NOTES 
At its May 11 meeting the LWVSSMC Board: 
 

¶ Discussed plans for LWVSSMC Annual Meeting June 2, 2015; 

¶ Heard a proposal presented by Ann Draper for LWV to cosponsor a community education 
day with the SAFER Bay group, and with location to be determined; 

¶ Ann Draper has been appointed to Bay Area League to cover environmental issue for the Bay 
as a Director-at-large; 

¶ May 15-17 State Convention (Ellen Hope, Shirley Des Marais. Lisa Conrad, Linda Craig); 

¶ May 18, Monday, Ellen will meet with RepresentUs group over coffee to discuss their needs 
and mutual goals; 

¶ Joint board meeting on June 8, with the present board providing potluck dishes; 

¶ Board retreat: possibly in August with the date TBD; 

¶ Need Volunteers for events: 
¶ Menlo Park Beer Booth  July 19th  Connoisseurs Marketplace 

¶ North Fair Oaks Community Festival on August 16  
¶ Saturday, May 16, North Fair Oaks event; and 

¶ Report on the New Voices meeting May 7th ς attended by 6-8 NV students and 20 League 
members; viewed previews of the movies being produced. High praise from all who were 
able to attend. 

¢ƘŜ ƴŜȄǘ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ aƻƴŘŀȅΣ WǳƴŜ уΣ ŀǘ сΥллǇƳ ŀǘ 9ƭƭŜƴ IƻǇŜΩǎΣ ǿƛǘƘ ƴŜǿ .ƻŀǊŘ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ 
added and with potluck dinner. 
 

Joyce Shefren, Secretary, LWVSSMC 

mailto:caspurlock@aol.com
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MARK YOUR CALENDARS  -  OUR BEER BOOTH ON JULY 19 
 

Sunday, July 19, we will again be on duty to pour beer and hand out voter registration 
ŦƻǊƳǎ ŀƴŘ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ /ƻƴƴƻƛǎǎŜǳǊǎΩ aŀǊƪŜǘ ƻƴ {ŀƴǘŀ /ǊǳȊ !ǾŜƴǳŜ ƛƴ Řƻǿƴǘƻǿƴ 

Menlo Park.  We need six people to fill two 90-minute shifts with three at each shift.  
We have noon to 3 PM.  It is fun and it publicizes our League. Contact Lucile Spurlock 

to volunteer: caspurlock@aol.comΦ  ώ{ŜŜ [ǳŎƛƭŜΩǎ ƳŜǎǎŀƎŜ ƻƴ tŀƎŜ пΦϐ 

OYE - Orgullo y Education ("Pride and Education")  Saturday, May 16th, found 
our New Voices (NV4Y) team playing an integral role in the OYE conference sponsored by 
the North Fair Oaks (NFO) Youth Initiative at the Fair Oaks Community Center. We had a 
wonderful opportunity to interact with these aspiring and inspiring youth and their fami-
ƭƛŜǎ ǿƘƛƭŜ ǎǘŀŦŦƛƴƎ ŀ [²±κbŜǿ ±ƻƛŎŜǎ ǘŀōƭŜΣ ƘƻǎǘƛƴƎ ŀ ǿƻǊƪǎƘƻǇ ƻƴ ΨƛŘŜƴǘƛǘȅ ǎŀŦŜǘȅΩ όǊŀŎƛǎƳύ 

in and out of the high school classrooms and filming many of the other workshops and events. 
 

We signed up 14 students interested in learning about filmmaking for our new NV4Y weekend workshops 
and fielded a number of questions about voting and voter eligibility. 
 

Six young people registered to vote and several took registration forms home with them.  One 18 year-
old boy was so excited to register that he had Carole take his photo holding his registration form under 
the LWV banner so he could share it with his parents.  
 

Another young man came down from UC Davis to volunteer at the OYE conference because he so appre-
ciated how the NFO Youth Initiative had helped him get from a non-English speaking 10th grader newly 
ŀǊǊƛǾŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ aŜȄƛŎƻ ŀǘ {Ŝǉǳƻƛŀ IƛƎƘ {ŎƘƻƻƭ ǘƻ ŎƻƳǇƭŜǘƛƴƎ Ƙƛǎ ŦǊŜǎƘƳŀƴ ȅŜŀǊ ŀǘ 5ŀǾƛǎ ǿƘŜǊŜ ƘŜΩǎ ƳŀƧƻǊπ
ƛƴƎ ƛƴ ǇƘȅǎƛŎǎΧƻƴŜ ƻŦ ƻƴƭȅ нл ǘƻ ƘŀǾŜ ǎǳǊǾƛǾŜŘ ǘƘŜ ǎƻǊǘƛƴƎ ƻǳǘ ǇŜǊƛƻŘΦ 
 

We were proud to represent the League.  [Editorôs. Note: See how in the photos on Page 9.] 
 

Ana Angel-Avendano, Sheila Botein, Carole Dorshkind, Kathleen Weisenberg, and Veronica Tincher 
(Editorôs Note: Veronica is the New Voices lead for the Palo Alto League.)  

 

NEW VOICES FOR YOUTH 
 

CONGRATULATIONS !!!  The Palo Alto and South San Mateo County Leagues 
Ƨƻƛƴǘƭȅ ǿƻƴ ǘƘŜ {ǘŀǘŜ [ŜŀƎǳŜΩǎ ¸Ŝƭƭƻǿ wƻǎŜ !ǿŀǊŘ ŀǘ /ƻƴǾŜƴǘƛƻƴ нлмрΗ 

 

The team of incredibly dedicated New Voices for Youth leaders, represented by Veronica Tincher 
and Betty Gerard from LWVPA and Kathleen Weisenberg, Sheila Botein and Carole Dorshkind 
from LWVSSMC and staff, Ana Angel, Chris Lawes and Nimsi Garcia, well deserves this recogni-
ǘƛƻƴΦ ¢ƘŜ [ŜŀƎǳŜǊǎ ƎŜǘ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ άƛƴǘƻέ ŎƛǾƛŎ ŜƴƎŀƎŜƳŜƴǘτbuilding an enthusiasm the students 
then share with their parentsτby teaching kids how to use video to tell the stories of what mat-
ters in their lives. Already the teens have tackled such challenging subjects as teenaged mothers, 
foster youth, gang violence, and social segregation in their schools. 
 

The award is named in honor of the yellow roses worn by the legislators voting in favor of ratifi-
cation of the Nineteenth Amendment, and in memory of all the gardens of yellow flowers 
planted by women throughout the years of struggle to gain the right to vote. (Male legislators 
opposed to women's suffrage wore red roses.) 
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LWVC Legislative Interview Questions: Assemblyman Kevin Mullin 
27 March 2015 [This is the 3rd of three; Sen. Jerry Hill & Assembly. Rich Gordon are in the April VOTER.] 

Cal-Access is the database and website for online reporting and disclosure of state campaign and lobbying financial 
activity.  It is antiquated, inflexible, and desperately in need of an overhaul to make it robust and user-friendly 
for the public and the media as well as for those who are required to file disclosure reports.   
Would you support funding for the rebuilding of Cal-Access?  Possibilities that have been mentioned include an 
item in the 2015-мс ǎǘŀǘŜ ōǳŘƎŜǘ ŀƴŘ ŀ ƭƻŀƴ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ǎǘŀǘŜΩǎ DŜƴŜǊŀƭ CǳƴŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǿƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ǊŜǇŀƛŘ ƻǾŜǊ ǘƛƳŜ ŦǊƻƳ 
an existing fund dedicated to the improvement of Cal-Access. 
Would you support a requirement that Cal-Access be structured to allow expansion to include electronic filing 
of local disclosure reports? 
 

Assemblyman Mullin is in favor of promoting transparency and ensuring that the electorate has access to 
ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ǘƘŀǘ ƛƭƭǳƳƛƴŀǘŜǎ ǘƘŜ ǇƻƭƛǘƛŎŀƭΣ ŜƭŜŎǘƻǊŀƭΣ ŀƴŘ ƭŜƎƛǎƭŀǘƛǾŜ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎŜǎΦ  ¢ƘŜ {ǘŀǘŜ ƻŦ /ŀƭƛŦƻǊƴƛŀΩǎ ƻǿƴ 
technology is not where it should be and he is in favor of an IT revamp.  Secretary of State Alex Padilla has 
made several recent proposals that will help this process.  Though no funding request has come to the legis-
lature yet, the Assemblyman would be in favor of supporting an appropriate level of funding.  He supports 
electronic filing of disclosure reports.  The need for transparency is important to rebuild public trust. 
 

Part 1 ς Early Childhood Education 
Early Childhood Education (ECE) programs were greatly reduced during the economic downturn.  Although sig-
nificant funding was reinstated last session, it is still not at the previous level and large numbers of children 
with differing needs go unserved.  Among the options for increasing funding of ECE programs are 1) universal 
access for all four-year olds, 2) limiting funding to low-income children and those with special needs while ex-
panding the reach to three-year olds, 3) expanding and improving service for the very young (ages zero to 
three), or 4) the ideal, all of the above.  What would be your preference?  What first?  What do you think has 
the best chance of being funded and signed? 
 

Ideally the Assemblyman would like to see an Early Childhood Education system in California that provides 
every child with access and opportunity to succeed in childhood, adolescence, and adulthood.  The individ-
ual, community, and societal benefits of quality early childhood education are undeniable and profound.  
There is no better investment in public dollars.  He is a true believer in ECE.  However, incremental increases 
are the best way to restore funding to these programs.  This builds on what is already in place and has 
proven to be the most effective way to make gains on this front.  It is not ideal but is the reality of the situa-
tion.  Nor has the Governor yet shown strong support for these programs. 
 

Part 2 ς Cap on Reserves 
As part of the 2014-15 budget, the legislature adopted a trailer bill, SB 858, one provision of which would place 
a cap on local school district reserves, including assigned and unassigned year-end balances under certain con-
ditions.  That provision was linked to Proposition 2 in the November election with the passage of Prop 2, it is 
now in effect. 
In August, at the close of the legislative session, there was an attempt to repeal the cap language but it failed.  
Would you support a bill to repeal the cap and restore the authority of local school districts in alignment with 
the norm of local control, to ensure school districts can maintain healthy reserves to protect students and 
teachers from budget cuts during future economic downturns? 

 

        Local control is extremely important, especially when it comes to schools and education.  The Assemblyman 
has heard from school districts within his district who are concerned about the cap.  He feels if local school dis-
ǘǊƛŎǘǎ ƘŀǾŜ ŜȄŎŜǎǎ ŦǳƴŘǎ ŀŦǘŜǊ ǘƘŜȅΩǾŜ ƳŀŘŜ ǘƘŜƛǊ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƛƻƴǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǎǘŀǘŜ ŀƴŘ ƘŀǾŜ ŦǳƴŘŜŘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƻǿƴ ƻǇŜǊŀπ
tions, then it seems fair that they should be able to retain those funds.  If larger education funding fixes are 
needed, they should be confronted as such but to treat local school district reserves as a slush fund is neither 
structurally sound nor sustainable as a means for generating funding to spread across the state. The cap on local 

[continued next page] 
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Assemblyman Kevin Mullin [interview report continued] 

school district reserves certainly needs to be revisited.  However, it must also be considered in the larger constel-
lation of school funding and our charge at the state level to ensure that every child has access and the opportu-
nity to succeed.  He is open to modification of the cap requirement and realizes flexibility is needed.  Assembly-
man Mullin also discussed the waiver process local school boards can use to preserve their reserves, especially for 
planned projects.  Waivers are becoming more common.  This cap on reserves was added into the budget at the 
last minute without time to be vetted in committee.  This process concerns Mr. Mullin and he would like to see it 
not happen anymore.  
 

In recent months, voters approved the Proposition 1 water bond and the legislature passed significant groundwater 
legislation.  Do you see these actions as having addressed the important water issues in your district?  If not, 
ǿƘŀǘ ƳƻǊŜ ǎƘƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ŘƻƴŜΚ  ²Ƙŀǘ Ŏŀƴ ǘƘŜ [ŜƎƛǎƭŀǘǳǊŜ Řƻ ǘƻ ƛƴŎǊŜŀǎŜ /ŀƭƛŦƻǊƴƛŀΩǎ ǊŜǎƛƭƛŜƴŎŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŦŀŎŜ ƻŦ ŦǳǘǳǊŜ 
water supply uncertainties? 

California is in a crisis situation with the ongoing drought.  We need to urgently move forward.  The drought is 
mostly likely a symptom of a much larger climate change problem.  The Assemblyman is in favor of promoting 
many of the short term fixes that are available to us as a state, primarily water conservation. However, for a long 
term fix, we must reexamine the ways we use water residentially, commercially, and agriculturally.  80% of our 
water use is by business and agriculture.  We need to have some very serious and potentially very difficult con-
versations about what we grow and how we grow it in California.  There is no discounting the value that our agri-
cultural industry has to our state, the nation, and the world.  We need to do what we can to ensure that it contin-
ues to thrive.  However, it must be sustainable. We do have a declining Sierra runoff and so must not count upon 
that for our primary source of water. We must find better ways to capture runoff.  We do need to urgently move 
forward on infrastructure.  Projects need to be speeded up.  Desalinization is not a viable option at this point as it 
is very expensive and adds substantially to our greenhouse gases.  
 
What other major issues do you think the legislature must deal with in 2015?  What are your personal priorities?   

¢ƘŜ !ǎǎŜƳōƭȅƳŀƴΩǎ ǇŜǊǎƻƴŀƭ ǇǊƛƻǊƛǘƛŜǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘƛǎ ǎŜǎǎƛƻƴ ŀǊŜ: 
Election reform in the area of recounts.  California needs to modernize and streamline the way it conducts re-
counts.  In state races, the recount in exceptionally close races should be state funded.   In races where the vote 
differential is under 500 in a primary and 1,000 in a general election, a state-paid recount should be triggered.  He 
has authored AB 44, which if passed would permit a voter to request a state-funded manual recount of all votes 
cast for a statewide office, the office of President of the United States, or a state ballot measure if the difference 
in the number of votes received is less than or equal to the lesser of 1000 votes or 0.015%. 

 

He is also interested in improving signature verification on mail-in ballots by using various sources. One of the 
first bills that he had passed into law was AB 1135, which increased the number of sources that county elections 
officials could use to verify signatures on vote by mail ballots. In addition, he authored AB 477, which if passed 
would provide for collecting missing signatures, as well other signature verification tools not included AB 1135. 
 He would like to see more of those ballots that are currently discarded counted.  For instance, if a voter forgets 
to sign the ballot, he would like to see the ROV contact the voter and give them a time period in which to sign and 
return the ballot.   
 

He is in favor of ACA2 which would allow 17-year olds to vote in the primary election if they will be 18 by the gen-
eral election.  Mr. Mullin authored ACA 2, which if passed would authorize a United States citizen who is 17 years 
of age, is a resident of the state, and will be at least 18 years of age at the time of the next general election to 
vote in any intervening primary or special election that occurs before the next general election. 
 

Another concern is Highway 101.  He has authored AB 378, which (if passed) would enable responsible local, re-
gional, and state agencies to substantially improve mobility in the State Highway 101 corridor. The Assemblyman 
would like to speed improvements to this major roadway that links San Francisco to Silicon Valley.  Much of the  
 

[continued next page] 
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5ƻƴΩǘ ŦƻǊƎŜǘ ǿƘŜƴ ȅƻǳ ŀǊŜ ōǳȅƛƴƎ ōƻƻƪǎΣ ƻǊ ŀƴȅǘƘƛƴƎΣ ŀǘ YŜǇƭŜǊΩǎ any time of year, to 
mention the League when you check out. They will donate back to us 6% of the sale!  And, 

if you make your purchase online through Keplers.com, begin your shopping by clicking 
the Community Partners button, then click on Shop For Your Nonprofit, then click on 

League of Women Voters of South San Mateo County and proceed with your purchases. 

Have you received a paper VOTER, but would prefer not to? Have you not received 
a VOTER but would like one? Please contact Shirley Des Marais, 650-322-0778 or 

sdesmarais@pacbell.net. 

Assemblyman Kevin Mullin [interview report continued] 
 

economy that drives California is located along this corridor.  Improvements would also include the electrification 
of CalTrain and other rapid transit solutions.  
 

He is also concerned about climate change and sea level rise.  His district will be the most impacted by bay sea 
level rise as it includes SFO, the hotels, and tech firms that ring San Francisco Bay.    
 

Other issues include housing and the cost of living.  How we manage these issues is critical.   
 

Clean energy is also another priority.  We need to create a green economy by creating incentives.   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

An Inter -League Organization of the San Francisco Bay Area 
 

 

League of Women Voters of the Bay Area Education Fund is the publisher of The Bay 
Area Monitor.  Current issue:  
 

Bay Area Monitor:  April/May 2015 Articles 
¶ Bay Area Monitor History, Part IV 

¶ Resurgent Economy Likely to Lift Priority Development Areas 

¶ ¢ƘŜ CŀǳŎŜǘ ŀǎ tƻǿŜǊ {ǿƛǘŎƘΥ ²ŀǘŜǊΩǎ IƛŘŘŜƴ 9ƴŜǊƎȅ /ƻƴǎǳƳǇǘƛƻƴ 

¶ Measuring Methane and Estimating Emissions to Protect the Climate 
 

The April/May 2015 Bay Area Monitor is now online, and the June/July issue will be there early in 
June, both at http://bayareamonitor.org/read/.  Y ou should receive an email notice giving a link when 
the June/July one is posted on the web site. 

                               

                                                             STATE LEAGUE  -  lwvc.org    
 

The LWVC supports the two major climate change bills in this session of the California leg-
ƛǎƭŀǘǳǊŜΥ {.он ŀƴŘ {.орлΦ  {ŜŜ ά.ƛƭƭ {ǘŀǘǳǎ wŜǇƻǊǘέ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ [²±/ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜΦ 

mailto:sdesmarais@pacbell.net
http://bayareamonitor.org/bay-area-monitor-history-part-iv/
http://bayareamonitor.org/resurgent-economy-likely-to-lift-priority-development-areas/
http://bayareamonitor.org/the-faucet-as-power-switch-waters-hidden-energy-consumption/
http://bayareamonitor.org/measuring-methane-and-estimating-emissions-to-protect-the-climate/
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        NATIONAL LWVUS 
                                                  (LWV.org) 

 

             
UNPRECEDENTED WEEK FOR VOTING RIGHTS ς DEMOCRACY WINS IN THREE STATES: 

 
And, here at home, photos from our League in action in North Fair Oaks 

at the OYE event Orgullo y Education ("Pride and Education") on May 16th 
(See Page 5.) 

¶ In Georgia, an attempt by the legislature to significantly limit early voting failed after a League-led 
coalition worked around the clock to ensure its defeat.  

 

¶ In Virginia, Governor Terry McAuliffe vetoed a bill that would have required absentee voters to 
provide a copy of their photo ID with their ballotτa move that would have potentially disenfran-
chised thousands of voters.  

 

¶ In Ohio, Governor John Kasich used his line-item veto to kill language that would have required out
-of-state college students who register to vote in Ohio to quickly obtain in-state licenses or vehicle 
registration in order to vote.  

 

From LWVUS President Elisabeth MacNamaraôs report on the month of April 2015. 

http://salsa.wiredforchange.com/dia/track.jsp?v=2&c=JltLCFLFRw%2Fgsx4B5mRUiz3%2Bv3frr%2BI1

